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UK’s G7 Trade Track Opening Statement

As the world recovers from coronavirus, we are coming together today to show
that the best way forward lies in free and fair trade.

Just as trade built our nations, it will help us build back better by
creating high-quality jobs in the industries which are key for our future.

We cannot squander our opportune moment.

The World Trade Organization has a new Director-General, Dr Ngozi Okonjo
Iweala, who I am glad is with us today.

The US has a new administration, with Ambassador Katherine Tai as Trade
Representative.

The United Kingdom is a newly independent trading nation.

Today marks the start of the inaugural G7 Trade Track, an initiative
pioneered by the UK.

Fundamentally, our like-minded democracies need to win the battle for the
soul of global trade… making sure the WTO works for people across the world.

Together, we can fully back Dr Ngozi in driving much-needed reforms at the
twelfth WTO Ministerial Conference to be held in December in Geneva, the
first such conference for three years.

We would be derelict in our duties if we were not to make progress today, and
to build on it in person at our next meetings in May and October.

The G7 covers half of global GDP – we need to make our voices heard and bring
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more of our friends and allies on board to push trade into the 21st century.

Let us be clear, if we fail to act, then we risk global trade fragmenting
under the tyranny of the largest… in which the big players feel they get to
set the rules. That winner-takes-all future would ultimately leave people
across the world worse off.

The WTO is over a quarter of a century old. It was founded in 1995, before
Google had even set up their first website, when China’s economy was a tenth
the size of the US, and the UN was holding its first Climate Conference –
COP1 – in Berlin.

But the WTO still reflects that world in too many ways, despite the
incredible rise of digital trade and China… and the UK now preparing to host
COP26.

We need to reflect the world as it is now, particularly in areas like digital
and data, the environment and women’s economic empowerment, rather than stay
stuck in the 1990s.

We have been held back by a rulebook which has not kept pace with the modern
world.

Pernicious practices by non-market economies have given trade a bad name,
from forced labour and forced technology transfer to mass unreported
subsidies and environmental degradation.

It is ludicrous that some countries can evade market disciplines by claiming
to be developing nations when they are not.

The fact is the trading system has not delivered – by not being fair to
people across the world or relevant to their lives.

With the WTO under Dr Ngozi’s fresh and dynamic leadership, we must work
together to set a roadmap to Geneva delivering change in two big ways.

Firstly, we need to make sure the WTO is fair for all its members.

We need to reform the dispute settlement system, stamp out unfair industrial
subsidies and make sure everybody – large or small – is following the rules
and being transparent.

Secondly, we must modernise the WTO by making progress on rules for data and
digital trade, properly addressing the issue of carbon leakage and improving
the inclusion of women in global trade.

We can demonstrate our commitment to delivering reform by helping resolve
issues which should be common sense like the fisheries negotiation by this
summer.

Together, we can come out of the Covid crisis to change global trade for
good.



Let us no longer be hampered by rules which were written a generation ago,
when we need them to propel us forward, now and for the next 25 years.

Through free and fair trade, we will spark a jobs-led and exports-led
recovery.

By bringing the global trading system into the 21st century, we will herald a
new era rich in jobs, opportunity, and prosperity for our people.

Together, we are taking a big step in making this bright future a reality.

Export controls on academic research

These case studies aim to help academics and postgraduate researchers
understand when and if their work may need a licence to comply with export
control legislation.

These case studies illustrate the principles involved in export controls.
They are not an authoritative interpretation of the legislation.

Overseas students studying in the UK

Case study scenario

Several students from a Middle Eastern country would like to study medical
science, including core subjects such as microbiology or toxicology, in the
UK.

The core elements of the course are capable of misuse in a chemical and
biological weapons programme.

Legislation that applies

Article 10 of the 2008 Export Control Order applies to teaching in the UK.

When an export licence is needed

The subject matter of a medical science degree course is likely to be in the
‘public domain’. Therefore the transfer of such ‘technology’ would be exempt
from these controls. Article 10 does not apply. The course tutor need not
seek an export licence.

A licence may be required if the students undertake more advanced research
projects or practical study of pathogens or toxins. This is when using
information or data not normally in the public domain.
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A tutor must apply for an export licence on becoming aware or informed that
the ‘technology’ being taught is intended for ‘WMD purposes’. Generalised
concerns about weapons of mass destruction (WMD) programmes is not normally
sufficient justification.

Practical research in areas such as virology, bacteriology and toxicology
fall under strict regulatory requirements in addition to export controls,
such as:

Overseas students studying in and outside the UK

Case study scenario

Two postgraduate students from South Asia wish to study on advance
postgraduate programmes on the design and development of satellites.

One plans to attend full-time at a university in the UK. The other wants to
study based on a split-site programme, part-time at the UK university and
part-time with an institution in their home country.

Legislation that applies

Technology for the development and production of spacecraft is normally
controlled under the relevant entry in the Dual-Use List (Category 9,
Aerospace).

Face-to-face teaching of the student in the UK falls under the controls in
Article 10 of the 2008 Export Control Order (transferring ‘technology’ within
the UK).

When an export licence is needed

Course tutors must apply for dual-use export licences to transfer course
notes containing information not already in the ‘public domain’, outside the
UK. This applies for both course notes that at are physically exported or
transferred electronically.

Technology for the development, production or use of satellites specially
designed or modified for military use, falls under the UK Military List. Any
electronic transfer to any destination is licensable.

A licence is only required for face-to-face teaching when the tutor is aware
or informed that either student intends to put their teaching to ‘WMD
purposes’.

The course tutor must get an export licence for online teaching of the
student undertaking the split-site study when it involves the electronic
transfer of teaching material. This is unless that information is already ‘in
the public domain’.

Export licence approval is required for the transfer of ‘technology’,
including by intangible methods such as:
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electronically via email
file downloads
video conferencing
virtual learning environments
telephone conversations

International collaborative research projects

Case study scenario

A researcher at a UK university wishes to enter a collaborative commercial
research project with the research division of an aerospace company based in
an East Asian country. The project will investigate the surface electrical
properties of a specific material when stimulated to low-energy microwave
radiation.

Legislation that applies

On initial consideration the research topic as described does not fit with
anything listed under export controls.

When an export licence is needed

Given the nature of the non-UK party it would be advisable to investigate the
types of activities they are involved in more generally. If the company for
example was involved in defence, then consideration should be given to the
potential military application of any research.

In this case the ‘surface electrical properties of a specific material when
stimulated to low-energy microwave radiation’ is a somewhat technical way to
described radar stealth material, which has clear military applications.

Whilst the ‘technology’ in this case may not be ‘specially designed’ for
military use, and therefore not listed on the UK Military List, the Dual-Use
List also controls certain ‘stealth materials’. This means that an export
licence may be required to transfer any ‘technology’ as a dual-use listed
item.

The exemption for ‘basic scientific research’ does not apply as the:

research involves a commercial party
intended outcome of the research appears to be applied

The in the ‘public domain’ exclusion does not apply if the commercial
research is not published.

With this example, even if the ‘technology’ was not normally controlled, then
the ‘WMD End-Use’ control could apply as stealth materials can have
application in relation to WMD means of delivery.
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Further guidance on how export controls apply to
academic research

Chief of Defence Staff IISS speech

Thank you for the opportunity to speak today at the beginning of your Defence
Innovation Talks. It promises to be an interesting series and – given the
extraordinary pace of change these days – there is no doubt that innovation
and adaptation I think are essential.

It’s reasonable I think to quote Charles Darwin, when one talks about
adaptation. As he put it:

“It is not the most intellectual of the species that survives; it is not the
strongest that survives; but the species that survives is the one that is
able to best adapt and adjust to the changing environment in which it finds
itself.”

We live in a period of unprecedented change. I’m going to make the assume
that those of you who have tuned into today are familiar with our integrated
operating concept, which we launched in September, which informed defence’s
view of the Integrated Review, which our Prime Minister launched a couple of
weeks ago, and of course the Defence Command paper, the supporting chapter on
that, which was launched last week.

And I think collectively, these documents have delivered a most unusual
opportunity. Indeed, I can’t remember a time when the ends, the ways, and the
means were more in balance. The ends being defined by the integrated review.
The ways been determined, to some great extent, by our integrated operating
concept, and indeed the means being the generous settlement that we received
from the Government in its spending review in November last year.

Oddly, I also can’t remember a time when the Chiefs of Staff Committee was
more united, and I think that’s been very obvious in the build up to the
announcement of the three documents that I referred to.

Now, notwithstanding what I’ve just said about the ends, ways and means being
more imbalanced, of course we have to recognise that there is inherent
instability at the political level, and whilst I think it is tremendous that
we’ve got a multi-year settlement, which gives us confidence to plan and
programme out to 2030. There’s always the risk of something, undermining it.
But in principle, we have got the opportunity now to look to 2030, sure in
the knowledge that we have a reasonably stable programme.

That means that we can accept some risk in our current force structure in
order to create headroom to invest in our future force structure, and indeed
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to utilise the significant uplift we’ve had in research and development
funding to look properly to the future.

Usually when you emerge from these sorts of reviews, you either have a
tsunami of efficiency rolling towards you, or a black hole from year five
onwards, or for that matter, a clutch of unfunded aspirations that someone
has parked on a thing called a whiteboard.

The reality is that we don’t have any of those things this time round, and
that therefore I think gives us an opportunity to be able to write a defence
strategy, not something that we’ve had that I can remember in my recent time.

And I’m just going to quote from Anthony Cordesman who wrote of the DoD
budget recently, that it “doesn’t tie spending to strategy in meaningful
ways, nor does it show how a given strategy can be tied to a given region,
real plans budgets, schedules, costs, and measures of effectiveness.” He says
it is an “archaic line item budget, which is organised largely by major
categories spending, such as personnel or procurement for individual
services, defence agencies and military services.”

And I think there’s food for thought in that because I do think as we develop
our defence strategy, we need to make sure that it goes beyond what I think
is a very reasonable question that Anthony Cordesman poses about the DoD
budget, and I guess the equivalent strategy. Now, I think, for us, in writing
a strategy there are two big points that we’ve got to deal with – both those
points are self-evidently interconnected, and they’re particularly
interconnected by our definition and determination of the threat.

The first big point is that we need a new strategic culture, arguably a way
of warfare for this era of constant competition.

And secondly, we need a modernisation programme that allows us to modernise
at the pace of relevance, and I think those are our two big challenges.

So a new strategic culture for an era of constant competition, and being able
to modernise at the pace of relevance. Picking up the first point on a new
strategic culture. I’m going to set it up and then draw some deductions about
what I mean from that. First and foremost, the Integrated Review demands a
more global posture that would see our Armed Forces engaged and committed,
and less sitting, metaphorically, on their burdens and readiness as
contingent forces.

In other words, they’re in use, and they are at readiness to be redeployed
rather than to simply to be deployed. And that set out in our integrated
operating concept, and it’s predominantly about making sure that we’ve got
the military soft power being employed, underpinned of course still by our
ability to war fight.

Now I’d argue that this demands a very different culture. This culture for an
era of constant competition is not something that we have been accustomed to
over the last generation or two. I grew up in the bipolar world of the Cold
War, we then moved to what was essentially a unipolar world where



stabilisation and counterterrorism became our challenge, and we now find
ourselves in this multipolar world of constant competition.

And, of course as I have said many times before, it’s populated by assertive
authoritarian rivals. Who see the strategic context as a continuous struggle,
in which all of the instruments of state craft can be employed to be able to
achieve the effect, recognising that they aim to win without going to ‘war’,
as we would define it.

But of course what they have also done is to invest quite thoughtfully in in
capabilities that are designed to target our weaknesses and circumnavigate
our strengths – that has been obvious because they have been able to watch it
play out in the new information domain of the last 20 years.

We therefore argued that we need a slightly different form of deterrence – a
modern deterrence – which goes beyond the traditional terms of comprehension,
capability, credibility and communication to introduce competition as
something we need to be doing.

Now, this recognises that escalation management is a big challenge. It is
becoming a bigger challenge because there is this risk of inadvertent
escalation and, therefore miscalculation, and it is greater now than It was a
few years ago. Firstly, because politics has become more bellicose, secondly
because of the preponderance or regional instabilities and conflicts, and
third because we now have these new weapons and these new domains like cyber
and space, which are not regulated in the way the traditional domains are
regulated.

I think it is easy taking on terrorist, which we have become accustomed to
over the last 20 years, but it is quite another matter when you are competing
with states, and that requires some thought.

On top of that the world becomes a more complex place anyway, with the
challenges of climate change, population expansion and migration, extremism
and pandemics – as we have seen over the last 12 months – questions about the
Westphalian system, and of course about democracy.

My view would be that if we are going to execute what the IR demands of us we
need a new strategic muscle. First and foremost, it is about integration of
all of the instruments of state craft – from ideology through diplomacy
through to the economic instrument and all that goes with it.

We do that up to a point reasonable well through, the national security
structures that we have and our national security committee, but the extent
to which it is agile and dynamic and proactive – given the environment I have
just described – I suspect some people might want to challenge and question.

If we are genuinely going to integrate to be able to compete then the way
that is pulled together nationally is pretty fundamental to our ability to do
it – recognising that the ‘military instrument is just one of the instruments
that would need to be applied.

Secondly we need the structures and the tools to do this, and that is one of



the reasons why we are investing significantly in our network of defence
attachés and we are expanding it, we are making it very clear in career
terms, it’s no longer a backwater, and we intend to have provide a global
footprint that can provide genuine insight and understanding, sense and warn,
but also hunt for opportunities; both in terms of where we can use our soft
bar but also that plays into the national requirement for prosperity.

The next aspect to the ‘muscle’ is we have to make judgements on our appetite
for risk, and we understand the consequences of engagement. We also need to
recognise that it requires strategic patience, well beyond the lengths of a
single parliament. It requires prioritisation. We are a small-ish country
which is not able to be globally present.

We also need to recognise that we are going to have to sustain it for the
long term and this is going to be about ‘depth’ not ‘breadth’. We are
learning, and must learn, from the entanglements over the last 20 years. Then
I think we need to recognise that this form of competition – this form of
modern deterrence this notion of competition at the heart of it – may well
require strategic communications that may well test the balance of
traditional state craft.

In structural terms, much was made when we launched the Defence Command paper
last week about security force assistance, but also the creation of new
Ranger Battalions that would apply the same sort of risking capacity building
that US green berets have played over time. This notion of train, advise,
assist and accompany, particularly with local forces perhaps increasing our
ability to influence UN peacekeeping operations in a better way or indeed
playing to help others with counterterrorism.

It’s also about filling vacuums that might also be filled by our assertive,
authoritarian rivals. So identifying the partners that we can work with to
make sure the vacuums don’t get created, but which we can help them with CT
or other institutional operations, I think is at the heart of this.

It’s going to be about making more of our network of global basing and
training opportunities whether that’s Gibraltar, Singapore Kenya, Belize
Oman, etc.

It’s going to be about working with allies and partners – that’s absolutely
fundamental. Finding likeminded countries that will operate with us, and that
may be about new partnerships, it will certainly be about refreshed ones.
It’s about recognising k that the UK still has in military terms and military
soft partners, particularly real convening power. And I think identifying
communities of interest where we could work together with partners, is
absolutely at the heart of what the IR is asking us to do.

Recognising of course that all of this is underpinned by the enduring
capacity to war fight, and we need to be really clear about our readiness and
our resilience, and by demonstrating it, which is one of the reasons why this
autumn and autumns is hereafter, through a series of exercises under the
mantra ‘agile stance’ we will be testing our readiness or ability to upload
our ability to disperse and our ability to protect, and look after our



critical national infrastructure.

In this new muscle we will also need to think really hard about warfare. We
need to understand how our authoritarian rivals are seeking to establish new
rules, and we need to protect the rules that matter to us, and perhaps help
others in international terms, create the necessary rules to get after some
of these new domains like space and cyber, and of course it’s going to
require us in military terms to think quite hard about our command and
control, how that works.

It means that we will definitely invest strongly at the strategic and the
operational level and recognise that in this much broader space we are going
to need to invest again in componentry – not something as a military we did
much over the last 20 years, we were very much focused on land campaigns in
Afghanistan and Iraq.

So all of that requires us to think really hard about how we create and build
this new strategic muscle that will be necessary for this era of constant
competition. Now the second challenge for us, I think, is how we modernise at
the pace of relevance. And here I think it’s very important to adopt the
process of net assessment, which has been successfully used across the
Atlantic for some years, but which perhaps we need to invest in particularly
on this side of the Atlantic.

It’s about understanding the trajectories of our potential opponents, and our
allies by five-year epochs looking forwards. I think at the front end of
that, let’s not lose sight as we modernise, or what are called some of the
analogue capabilities, as distinct from the digital capabilities, because
they are still going to be relevant to us in all sorts of ways, perhaps not
quite in the same quantities, but they’ll still be relevant for some time to
come.

I think we should note that we are learning a bit about future battlefields
from what we’re seeing playing out over the last few months or so. I
personally think the future battlefield is going to be about a competition
between hiding and finding much more so than it’s been in the past, and I
think there are some pointers towards this for what we’ve seen playing out
over the last five years in Ukraine, but what we’ve also seen recently in
Nagorno-Karabakh.

I think it’s showing us the mass potentially can be a weakness, as of course
are single points of failure. And I think this may well challenge some of the
traditional principles of war. We’ve always talked about the economy of
effort and concentration of force and the extent to which concentration of
force if it’s there for too long, becomes a weakness is something that people
might want to reflect on.

And of course that means that dispersal is perhaps the solution one is
looking for. But as we think about dispersal, and how we dominate space. I’m
mean ground space, land space and air space, we will need to think about how
we exercise command and control, and our philosophy of mission command, and
the empowerment that it espouses is going to be vital. If you wish to run



something on a dispersed basis, like, I think, new weapons are suggesting we
will have to.

I’ve talked a lot about sunset and sunrise capabilities, but I’m just going
to emphasise some of the characteristics of those sunrise capabilities, which
I think are relevant to this future battlefield.

Clearly, smaller and faster to avoid detection is going to be relevant to
this. Reduced physical protection for increased mobility would be relevant.
Relying more heavily on low observable and stealth technologies. Depending
increasingly on electronic warfare and passive deception measures.

Fundamentally, a mix of crewed and uncrewed autonomous platforms, recognising
that getting that mix right, can give you mass. If you take for example the
air domain. And I think by 2030, it’s entirely respectable for us to posit a
view that a tactical formation in the Air Force will move from being eight
typhoon, to being two typhoon, 10 mosquitoes and 100 Alvino, because that is
another way of generating significant mass, and you can see that playing out
both in the land and maritime domains as well.

That implies that we’re talking in Sunrise terms of being more dispensable,
cheaper and less exquisite. And of course this has got to be integrated into
ever more sophisticated networks and systems to avoid that single point of
failure, and to make the network spark up.

Those are the sorts of characteristics that we’re going to be aiming for,
recognising that integration and multi domain integration across the five
operational domains will be the turnkey enabler, because we can’t predict
precisely what the right answer is going to be.

We know that information centric technologies are going to be at the heart of
this, but it’s going to be the application of combinations of these
technologies that will be relevant. And that raises questions about how you
back the right horses, and some of the criticism that our Defence Command
paper has attracted is this sense that we’re backing the single horse.

Well, that’s probably our failure in terms of the narrative, because to my
point about not losing sight of the analogue. We also don’t yet know
precisely what the future looks like. Hence we need to have a systematic
campaign of experimentation, and we need to think really hard about our
acquisition system.

The key hypothesis for it to test is multi-domain integration. Now I think in
this enterprise at one end you’ll see Strategic Wargaming, modelling, but in
particular you’ll see the use of modern synthetic environments and the
partnership we have with Improbable for the single synthetic environment is a
good example of how you can actually afford to fail, recognising that it’s
less expensive in synthetics to be able to do that.

And then of course, at the other end, in terms of this way of warfare, it
involves battlefield trials and tactical procedures. Now already we have an
ecosystem of innovation hubs in each of the services and in Strategic



command. We’ll energise those hubs in support of this federated model,
genuinely to get this enterprise off the ground and going.

The key is generating a philosophy of integration from experiment to concept
development to capability development to warfare development and then
ultimately to realising the capability you need. Now fundamentally we can’t
do this on our own. It has to be done in collaboration with the private
sector. In a new type of relationship based on a more open and transparent
two-way conversation. And that’s why I would commend the Defence and Security
Industrial Strategy that was launched last week. What that does is to get
after a different relationship with industry and a different relationship
with our allies and our partners to maximise the potential this all offers.

I think we should also recognise that as we look forward, that software is
going to be as important as hardware in determining what our Armed Forces
will be capable of in the future. Put simply, it’s all about data. The
internet will collect it, the cloud will host it, robotic processing will
automate it and artificial intelligence will apply it. Hence, I think one of
the most important additions to our defence inventory is a new digital
foundry that will provide technical know-how and allow for rapid adaptation
and innovation. In the future, I think data scientists are going to be found
at almost every level in our Armed Forces. They are going to be the new
Afghan Interpreters which give you the turnkey capacity to be able to
maximise that adaptability and innovation.

At the heart of all of this, first of all, is our defence operating model. I
think we’ve got some big questions to ask ourselves to which I’m not going to
provide the answers, about the extent to which our acquisition system, and
the way we organise ourselves, is perhaps not integrated enough to achieve
the effect. We are effective at requiring platforms, how effective are we at
acquiring systems? How we think about our operating model and the way in
which we conduct this integration across the five operational domains and the
enabling structures to achieve that to happen, whether that’s Defence
Equipment and Support or Defence Digital, is a big question that we need to
reflect on as we seek to make this modernisation work.

Now the final point I’d make is that at the heart of all of this is people.
They are our adaptive edge. That’s why we are investing in a modern career
structure to try to maximise the talent. At the heart of it is a common
skills framework which is going to be matched to the civil sector. It’s
horrifying that we have nearly 350 career employment groups across the three
services. We’re learning that we have to simplify this and we have to match
it to the civil sector if we are going to attract the skills we need in the
future. We’re also learning that we’re going to have to manage these careers
more centrally than have them managed inside the individual three services.
We’ve made some quite ground-breaking starts in terms of the cyber
profession, for example, which is now managed centrally in Strategic Command.
It is underpinned by a common skills framework which means that we’re very
clear about the career structure across Defence, out into Government more
widely and GCHQ and then into the civil sector as well. And by doing that
we’re pretty confident that we will begin to encourage lateral entry, which
is a first for the Armed Services, but equally to have a much more profitable



and productive relationship with our Reserves.

One of the things that will be announced quite soon, will be the Reserves
Forces 2030 work which looks to see how we can have a more productive Reserve
which will not just provide an operational Reserve at 180 days readiness to
be able to augment and improve the mass of our Armed Forces, but equally will
be a home for the expertise where we need skills which can’t necessarily
afford to have in full-time service. A pretty imaginative people programme is
going to be at the heart of maintaining that adaptive edge but also ensuring
that innovation happens. That requires us to think really hard about how we
empower that innovation from the bottom, where the generation that matters is
much more likely to understand it, than at the top.

In sum, I think we have a significant opportunity but it’s going to require a
relentless focus on delivery. It needs to recognise, back to where I started
from, that we will need a new strategic culture for this era of constant
competition and we’ll need to think hard about how this modernisation is
conducted at the pace of relevance. Fundamentally, that means we must retain
this stable funding platform that we have been fortunate to put in place over
the last six months.

Thank you very much for your attention.

International action and collaboration
for a decade of delivery on climate
change

Thank you so much for that Fatih and thank you for your friendship and all
your cooperation as well. Indeed, all our IEA colleagues for co-hosting the
Summit.

And a very warm welcome to all friends who have joined us today.

As we know, in 2015, the world came together and forged the Paris Agreement,
and established a shared goal:

And that shared goal was to limit average global temperature rises to below 2
degrees and closer to 1.5 degrees target.

Achieving that goal relies on the world reaching net zero by the middle of
the century.

As Fatih has said in his remarks, 70 percent of the world’s economy is
covered by net zero targets.
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And of course, that is positive.

And we call on all countries to commit to a net zero world.

But, my friends, not enough is being done to meet that net zero target.

On our current course we are heading for global temperature rises of over
three degrees.

That will cause devastation in each and every country that is represented
here today in this conference.

In many cases it will be the catalyst for an apocalyptic future.

So, we must do much more now, to turn remote targets into immediate action.

Because we know that to meet the temperature goal of the Paris Agreement, we
need to halve global emissions by 2030.

We simply cannot afford another decade of deliberation.

We need this to be the decade of delivery.

And we need countries to act.

By making credible plans to reach net zero targets.

That includes ambitious Nationally Determined Contributions. And, very
importantly, putting in place policies and investments now to meet the
targets.

That’s policies like ending the use of coal – that’s absolutely paramount.

The 500GW worth of new coal power stations that are planned around the world
is, quite frankly, an anathema to the Paris Agreement.

Countries need to phase out coal domestically, they need to move towards
renewable sources, and stop funding polluting power abroad.

And I am very pleased to say that the UK is no longer providing new direct
financial or promotional support for the fossil fuel energy sector overseas.

Speaking of policies, we also need countries to set a date to move to 100%
zero emission vehicle sales. And we need the G7 countries leading the way.

And, of course, donor countries must honour their commitment to raise
$100billion a year in international climate finance.

I keep saying this, this is a matter of the utmost trust.

And we also need to get private finance flowing.

My message to donor countries is very clear.



Without adequate finance the task ahead is well nigh impossible.

But as well as taking action individually, countries must work together as
Fatih said.

The emissions reductions required to keep the 1.5 degree target within reach
rely on rapid structural change across the entire global economy.

These are only achievable if we collaborate.

And that collaboration needs to be across borders and across society – with
business, investors, civil society and governments of all levels working
together.

That is why I have made enhancing international collaboration a key goal of
the UK’s COP26 Presidency.

This is not a matter of shouldering a burden between us, but of sharing an
opportunity.

The move to a clean economy benefits us all: through creating jobs, spurring
sustainable development, and cleaning up our air.

And, by working together, we can get the transition going faster in at least
four ways:

First, we can create stronger incentives for investment.

Second, we can innovate faster.

Third, we can achieve economies of scale.

And fourth, we can create level playing fields – to prevent polluting
incumbents undercutting clean alternatives.

But we will only access these gains if we tailor our approach to each sector.

Responding to their particular markets and challenges.

And getting the key players around the table.

That is the approach we are taking in our COP26 campaigns in three critical
areas: clean energy, clean transport, and nature.

Which together make up almost 60 percent of global emissions.

Let’s take clean energy first. Wind and solar power are cheaper than coal
over most of the world.

Yet many countries dealing with rapidly rising energy demand, lack the
financial or technical support to take this opportunity.

And the transition from coal must be fair.



So, we have established the Energy Transition Council.

Whose members include the IEA, but also IRENA, the ILO, and major public
financial institutions.

It works with governments, business and civil society, to improve support to
countries.

So that clean power is always the most attractive option, and that
communities are supported.

We now look at road transport, the challenge is different.

This is a sector where ten countries make up three quarters of the global
market.

Together we can incentivise manufacturers everywhere to shift investment more
quickly into zero emission vehicles.

Increasing those economies of scale, to bring down costs for all countries.

To achieve this, we have set up the Zero Emission Vehicle Transition Council.

Again, this is bringing together ministers from some of the world’s biggest
car markets to see how we can tackle these challenges.

In terms of challenges, deforestation is different again.

International trade in products like beef, like soy, palm oil and cocoa
contributes to much of the deforestation around the world.

So, to tackle these issues, we have established the Forest, Agriculture and
Commodity Trade Dialogue. Bringing together producer and consumer countries.

To grow markets for sustainable production whilst enhancing livelihoods.

And this means working with business, civil society, Indigenous People and
investors.

I want to thank absolutely everyone involved in these initiatives. You’re
making a huge difference.

And I call on all governments, business, financial institutions, and civil
society to help us drive progress in all of these sectors.

Work with us to extend this approach.

So we take concerted effort in other critical sectors, like industry,
buildings, aviation and shipping.

But friends, such action can no longer be seen as a side-show.

We must place focussed collaboration within each sector at the heart of
international efforts on climate change over the coming decade.



And we must build dedicated international forums for international
collaboration in each of the main emitting sectors.

At the same time we must work together to deliver practical solutions on
adaptation, and finance; which of course, as some of you will know, is the
focus of the COP26 Climate and Development Ministerial meeting we are holding
today.

I very much look forward to hearing the views of my colleagues here on how we
can work together. Including through institutions like the IEA, and the
Marrakech Partnership, which are crucial. Friends, our task is urgent.

But with immediate action, and strong collaboration, we can make this the
decade of delivery:

A decade where we keep the 1.5 degree target within reach, a decade where we
create jobs and prosperity, and a decade where we protect our planet for
future generations.

Thank you


